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Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

BACKGROUND: My name is Julia Johnson, born in Western Australia.  I left Australia in 1971, after finishing a part-time degree, and after  having worked for 7 years. I was aged 25 when I left.

I am a dual national and have held a British passport since c. 1971, as my father was born in the UK. In 2003, I attended a Citizenship Affirmation ceremony in Australia House in London and spoke to someone from Mr Hargreaves' department.  He advised me to write to the Minister, as I was not sure if I was an Australian or not. I received a postive reply and now have an Australian passport. I mention this to show that Australia House (and the Southern Cross Group) does provide support for people like myself, which which we appreciate.

EDUCATION & EMPLOYMENT :

I worked in Germany for about 18 months and have been in the UK since 1972. I obtained a post-graduate diploma in librarianship, and hold  memberships for both the Australian and the British professional associations for librarianship, CILIP and ALIA. I hope to work on my return.

INIITIAL OBJECTIVES : In 1971 I had no "master plan". I wanted to see the world, travel and Live.  I felt that Australia was a cultural limbo, that everything was really happening somewhere else.  That is what you think when you are 25!  I now think that situations and places benefit from what you bring to them yourself. There is no escaping the Tyranny of Distance, but the Internet can help. 

I now realize that Australia is unique and I hope that I can stick with that thought when I have returned and am suffering from Culture Shock. 

RE-ENTRY TO AUSTRALIA

I would like the Enquiry to consider the information and advice needs of people like me who wish to return to Australia.  I would not necessarily object for paying for good quality advice. 

A few of the specific matters are:

SOCIAL SECURITY AGREEMENT 

The Australian Government needs to be more vigorous in applying pressure to the British in order to get a new reciprocal arrangment for social security between the two countries.  Re-instatement benefits people in both countries. 

FROZEN PENSIONS : When my UK pension is paid, it will never be uprated in line with inflation. I will be discrimated against because I live in Australia.  This is outrageous treatment by the UK of a part of the Commonwealth. The Australian Government is out of pocket, topping up the tiny frozen pensions of many expat British residents. Those who return do not want to be a charge on the state. 

PENSIONS : employment pension schemes. I have no idea about the implications of returning to Australia for this. 

HOME OWNERSHIP etc : I never owned property in Australia, or ever paid a utility bill there, so I need basic advice. 

HEALTHCARE: No idea of what is done in Australia. 

Best wishes for the success of your Enquiry.   

